






















































San Mateo County Health System 

Behavioral Health and Recovery Services 

Raziya S. Wang, MD 
Designated Institutional Official and Psychiatry Residency Program Director 

 

San Mateo County Behavioral Health and Recovery Services 
222 West 39th Avenue, San Mateo, California 94403, 650-573-2539, fax 650-573-2527 

Rwang@smcgov.org 

April 28, 2017 

 

Martha Poyatos, Executive Officer 

San Mateo LAFCo 

455 County Center 

Redwood City, CA 94063 

RE:  Peninsula Health Care District 
 

Dear Martha Poyatos, 

 

The San Mateo County Behavioral Health and Recovery Services Psychiatry Residency Training Program 

would like to offer comments on the Circulation Draft Municipal Service Review and Sphere Update on 

the Health Care Districts. From 2012 to 2015, Peninsula Health Care District provided funding annually 

to cover the salary and benefits for a psychiatry resident in our program.  

 

As San Mateo County’s population becomes increasingly diverse, it has become even more crucial to find 

psychiatrists who are similarly linguistically and culturally competent. As San Mateo County’s population 

ages, it becomes more critical to find psychiatrists with expertise in treating older adults with co-

occurring medical problems. According to the California Department of Mental Health’s 2009 report on 

the public mental health workforce, the hardest position to recruit was psychiatry. Since the 1960s, the 

San Mateo County BHRS Psychiatric Residency has contributed to our region’s ability to address the 

need for well-trained psychiatrists: at least 50% of our graduating residents remain in the area to serve our 

regional population. However, the competition for attracting and retaining psychiatrists who meet our 

requirements is very challenging, especially due to the high-cost-of-living in our region. Our challenge in 

the residency is to provide the best possible experience for those applying so they will choose us over 

other programs. Our Peninsula Health Care District grant initiated in 2012 helped us do just this by 

increasing our recruitment from 3 residents/year (the minimum allowed) to 4 residents/year, 

demonstrating robust growth and support for residency training at our institution.  

 

Since 2013, applications for our program have increased 40% to about 450 applications annually, 

allowing us to select and match top candidates. In addition, 50% of graduates each year have stayed in the 

county, and 75% have stayed in the Bay Area. The increased Residency class recruitment also allowed the 

program to develop additional training opportunities for our residents that simultaneously fill psychiatric 

service needs in our county. In summary, the PHCD grant provided vital funding to meet the mental 

health needs of the individuals who live in San Mateo County and we support their ongoing work in our 

community.  

 

Sincerely, 

 
 

Raziya S. Wang, MD 

 
CC: Louise Rogers, San Mateo County Health System Chief 

Bob Cabaj, Behavioral Health and Recovery Services Medical Chief  

 













From: Marie Lukehart [mailto:mlukehart@sbpsd.k12.ca.us]  

Sent: Thursday, April 27, 2017 8:16 PM 

To: Martha Poyatos <mpoyatos@smcgov.org> 

Subject: Peninsula Health Care District (PHCD) Municipal Service Review 

Hello , 

To Whom it May Concern, 

My name is Marie Lukehart and I am the Wellness Coordinator/ Health Center Manager at the San 

Bruno Park School District.  I have been with the district for the past 4 years and it is because of the 

PHCD's funding that many of the programs the SBPSD recieves have the ability to exist and survive.  To 

name a few: 

 

Leah's Pantry- nutrition classes for parents and students.   

AHA- kids cook with heart (6th graders learn the importance of cooking) 

Author Annie Fox  presentation-"Too Stressed to Think" - students learn the value of destressing. This is 

a valuable tool that children can use throughout life. 

San Mateo Health Coverage Unit- we developed a partnership through PHCD with San Mateo Health 

Coverage Unit and it has made a huge difference in SBPSD.  Almost all families in the school district have 

health insurance because of this partnership.  

 

Without the generous funding that the PHCD has granted the school distict over the years, many 

students and families would not have recieved these crucial benefits.  

Sincerely, 

Marie Lukehart  

Marie Lukehart 

Wellness Coordinator/Health Center Manager 

San Bruno Student Health Center 

450 Third Avenue 

San Bruno, CA 94066 

Phone: (650) 624-3133 

Fax: (650) 266-9626 

Email: mlukehart@sbpsd.k12.ca.us  

 

mailto:mlukehart@sbpsd.k12.ca.us
mailto:mpoyatos@smcgov.org
javascript:_e(%7B%7D,'cvml','mlukehart@sbpsd.k12.ca.us');


From: Tippy Irwin [mailto:ossmc@ossmc.org]  

Sent: Friday, April 28, 2017 2:00 PM 

To: Martha Poyatos <mpoyatos@smcgov.org> 

Cc: Cheryl Fama <cheryl.fama@peninsulahealthcaredistrict.org> 

Subject: Upcoming LAFCO meeting -- pubic comment 

I write this on behalf of Ombudsman Services of San Mateo County, Inc.   

Peninsula Healthcare District is a major community player at multiple levels.  

From the perspective of the non-profit sector, they have been very instrumental in keeping us afloat to 

provide critical service for the frail elders in our community.  At a time when the state pulled all its 

support from our program in 2008, ombudsman services would have struggled to keep our doors open if 

it had not been for the unwavering support of the district.  Eight years later, the state still has not 

stepped up to fully fund this federally mandated program.  Federal funds alone barely pay the rent, so 

we are left to seek funding from a variety of local sources.  The healthcare districts have been our most 

loyal supporters, ensuring that we remain an integral part of the safety net for the frail elders and 

dependent adults who reside in the long-term care facilities. 

Not only do they support our program, but they support many of the critical non-profit programs in their 

district, who would struggle to meet their goals without this support.  We urge you to continue to 

support the existence of this important agency and the work it does at the local level to build on the 

ongoing improvements in healthcare throughout the district 

Tippy Irwin 

Executive Director 

Ombudsman Services of San Mateo County, Inc. 

711 Nevada St. 

Redwood City, CA 94061 

Phone (650) 780 - 5702 

Fax (650) 364 - 5399 

www.ossmc.org 

 
 

 

 

mailto:ossmc@ossmc.org
mailto:mpoyatos@smcgov.org
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From: Lynne Ferrario [mailto:lynneferrario@yahoo.com]  
Sent: Sunday, April 23, 2017 12:34 PM 
To: Martha Poyatos <mpoyatos@smcgov.org> 
Subject: Peninsula Health Care District 
 
To Whom It May Concern, 
 
I'd like to comment on the amazing support that the PHCD has given to the Millbrae School District.  I 
have been a teacher, principal and now a Board Trustee with the school district for over 25 years.  The 
Peninsula Health Care District has provided funding for several of our school programs that have greatly 
enriched the education of our students.  Without their support, many opportunities would be 
eliminated due to inadequate funding for our school district. 
I am personally grateful for the collaboration we have enjoyed and benefited from over the last several 
years.  I look forward to continuing this relationship in the future. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Lynne Ferrario 
Millbrae School District Trustee 
 
 

mailto:lynneferrario@yahoo.com
mailto:mpoyatos@smcgov.org










From: Tessa Solomon [mailto:tsolomon@peninsulafamilyservice.org]  

Sent: Thursday, April 27, 2017 9:38 AM 

To: Martha Poyatos <mpoyatos@smcgov.org> 

Cc: Deborah Miller <dmiller@peninsulafamilyservice.org>; Heather Cleary 

<hcleary@peninsulafamilyservice.org> 

Subject: Letters in response to the LAFCo Review 

Dear Martha, 

It was great to meet you last week.  I know Heather has forwarded a letter on behalf of Peninsula Family 

Service.   

I thought it would also be helpful to hear from participants who directly benefit from the programs 

supported by both Sequoia Healthcare District and Peninsula Health Care District as part of the review 

process.  Please let me know if you have any questions. 

Warm regards, 

Tessa 

P.S.  If you would ever like to visit us at Fair Oaks Adult Activity, please let me know.  We are open 

Monday through Friday from 9-2pm.  I’ve also attached an invitation to our Open House on May 16th at 

our San Mateo headquarters.  Would love to see you there! 

 

Tessa Solomon 

Director of Strategic Initiatives 

Peninsula Family Service 

24 Second Avenue 

San Mateo, CA, 94401 

T: 650.403.4300 ext. 4414 

tsolomon@peninsulafamilyservice.org 

Website: www.peninsulafamilyservice.org 

 

Triple the impact of your gift through the Sobrato Challenge today! Donate now through 

June 30, 2017 and your gift could be matched 2:1 by the Sobrato Family Foundation! Click 

here to learn more! 

mailto:tsolomon@peninsulafamilyservice.org
mailto:mpoyatos@smcgov.org
mailto:dmiller@peninsulafamilyservice.org
mailto:hcleary@peninsulafamilyservice.org
mailto:tsolomon@peninsulafamilyservice.org
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/arpZBot7kGlIL
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/271vBRtgOQ7f3
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/271vBRtgOQ7f3












Foster	City	Village	is	a	registered	501(c)(3)	public	benefit	corporation.	EIN	90-0841739	
Donations	are	tax	deductible	as	permitted	by	law.		Check	with	your	tax	professional	for	details.	

	
	

 
Mail:	969-G	Edgewater	Boulevard	#901	
	Office:	1000	E.	Hillsdale	Boulevard	#210		

Foster	City,	CA		94404	
650/378-8541	

www.fostercityvillage.org	
	 	 	 						fcvillage@att.net	

	
	

	 	 April	27,	2017	
	
 
	 	 Ms.	Martha	Poyatos	

Executive	Officer	
San	Mateo	LAFCo	
455	County	Center	
Redwood	City	94063	
mpoyatos@smcgov.org			

	
	 	 RE:	 Peninsula	Health	Care	District	Municipal	Service	Review	
	
	 	 Dear	Martha,	
	

As	President	of	the	Board	of	Foster	City	Village,	I	wanted	to	share	our	views	
regarding	the	important	role	both	Peninsula	and	Sequoia	Health	Care	Districts	have	
played	in	the	formation	and	operational	success	of	Foster	City	Village.		
	
The	Foster	City	Village	is	a	501(c)(3)	non-profit	public	benefit	corporation	now	in	
its	fifth	year	of	operation	serving	the	94404-zip	code	area	of	Foster	City	and	the	
Mariners	Island	area	of	San	Mateo.		

	
We	are	a	volunteer	driven	organization	comprised	of	neighbors	helping	neighbors	
for	an	improved	quality	of	life,	enabling	healthier	aging	for	our	senior	residents	
and	peace	of	mind	for	their	families.	Our	mission	is	to	enable	older	adults	to	
continue	living	in	their	homes	and	communities	as	they	age	by	providing	mobility,	
practical	assistance,	easy	access	to	services,	social	connections	and	educational		
opportunities.	
	
When	we	were	founded,	Sequoia	Health	Care	District	provided	the	initial	seed	
funding	to	allow	us	to	educate	our	community,	source	volunteers	and	support	our	
initial	older	adults.	Last	year,	Peninsula	Health	Care	District	provided	funding	to	
allow	us	to	develop	and	launch	our	support	for	low	income	residents	(primarily	
those	residents	residing	in	Foster	City	Section	8	housing).	Today,	15%	of	the	seniors	
we	are	supporting	are	benefiting	from	that	funding	and	we	expect	the	number	to	
rapidly	grow.		
	
We	view	the	support	we	have	received	from	both	Health	Care	Districts	as	
instrumental	for	providing	localized,	pro-active	health	benefits	to	the	aging	
demographic	we	serve.	One	study,	conducted	in	the	fall	of	2015	by	the	Center	for	
Advanced	Study	of	Aging	Services	(UC	Berkeley	School	of	Social	Welfare)	and	in		
	



	
	

2	 Martha	Poyatos	
San	Mateo	LAFCo	
April	27,	2017	
	

Foster	City	Village	is	a	registered	501(c)(3)	public	benefit	corporation.	EIN	90-0841739		
Donations	are	tax	deductible	as	permitted	by	law.		Check	with	your	tax	professional	for	details.	

	 	

	
	
collaboration	with	the	Archstone	Foundation,	surveyed	the	members	of	the	Foster	
City	Village	and	68	other	Villages	across	the	country	to	better	understand	the	value		
and	contribution	of	the	Village	organization	to	health	and	successful	aging	
principles.		
	
Here	is	what	they	found:	
Ø 94%	of	Village	members	were	age	65+	(60%	were	age	75+)	
Ø 66%	of	Village	members	either	had	general	poor	health	or	mobility,	IADL,	ADL	

and/or	cognitive	limitations	
Ø 39%	of	Village	members	had	experienced	at	least	one	fall	in	the	past	year	(prior	

to	membership)	
Ø 48%	of	Village	members	lived	alone	

	
Out	of	this	group	of	older	adults	surveyed,	the	following	benefits	of	their	Village	
membership	were	noted:	
Ø 46%	stated	their	overall	quality	of	life	had	improved		
Ø 92%	stated	their	sense	of	belonging	improved	
Ø 54%	stated	they	felt	more	connected	to	the	community	
Ø 48%	stated	they	were	more	able	to	stay	in	their	home	
	
I’ve	included	a	snapshot	of	our	provided	services	to	illustrate	the	health	synergies	
between	Foster	City	Village	and	our	Health	Care	Districts.	These	results	and	results	
from	many	other	studies	consistently	and	increasingly	provide	evidence	for	how	the	
Village	organizations	such	as	Foster	City	Village	are	providing	important	health	
value	to	older	adults	as	they	age.	The	Health	Care	Districts	are	wonderfully	suited	to	
support	this	important	model	of	care	and	we	believe	will	become	even	more	
important	partners	of	ours	as	the	aging	population	continues	to	rapidly	increase.		

	
	

Sincerely,	
	

Jim 
	
James	S.	Wambach	
President,	Board	of	Directors	
FOSTER	CITY	VILLAGE	
	
Enclosures	



	

	
Foster	City	Village:		Neighbors	Helping	Neighbors	

Executive	Summary	
	

1)	Focused	on	Helping	Our	Seniors	Age	in	Place	-	with	a	High	Quality	of	Life	

	
2)	Providing	High	Volume	of	Services	&	More	Service	Categories		

71%	of	Services	=	Medical/Health	&	Wellness/Personal	Care	
	

			
	

3)	Making	A	Real	Difference	–	Average	Age	=	80	
	

Ø “The	Foster	City	Village	came	to	my	rescue	……..	am	so	grateful	for	this	organization.”		
-	Lila	O.	

Ø ….”In	conclusion	and	importantly,	you	know	you	are	not	alone.	Thank	you	for	all	that	you	
do”	-	Aldean	S.	

Ø “You’ve	given	me	my	life	back”	-	Verena	B.	
Ø “…I	love	Foster	City	Village	for	giving	this	gift	of	a	smile	and	hope	to	my	Dad.”	–	Donna	T.	
Ø “	I	have	been	a	resident	in	Foster	City	since	1974	and	I	like	it	here.	I	think	we	all	like	it	

here	and	share	the	desire	to	remain	here”	-	Audrey	G.	

Foster City Village March 2017 Category of Service Statistics

Overall 
Category Service Type Amount of 

Services

Church or Religious 4

Foster City Events 48
PJCC 12
Library 0
Shopping/Social Pers. 15

Court Visit 2

Senior Consultation 4

Senior Home Helper 1

Hosp/Med Treatment 0
Pharmacy 2

Office - Medical/Dental 85

Grocery Shopping 30

Massage Therapy 4
Companionship/Walk 5

Beauty Salon 88

Pers. Grooming/nails 4

Movie Companionship 0

Airport Ride 1
Total Requests 316

11
Banking/taxes 
Consulting/Bookkeeping
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Foster City Village March 2017    
Monthly Service Categories 

Frequent Requests' Categories of Service are as usual with the 
highest number of requests being  Beauty Salon and Medical & 
Dental both high 80's.  Categories have remained consistent 

LEGAL & 
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March 2017 - FCV Chart by   Category of Service
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311 316

June,	2014 April,	2015 April,	2016 March,	2017

300+	MONTHLY	SERVICES	PROVIDED	
	
	

28%	 Medical:																																		87	
	
43%	 Health	&	Wellness:											136	
	
25%	 Social	Support:	 														79	
	
4%		 Other:		 																																14	

	



	

Summary:	Foster	City	Village	Member	Services	

	
	
	

	

Administrative Services  
• Centralized number and email for questions and service requests 
• Friendly, familiar professional staff to respond to questions and coordinate service requests 
 

Transportation Services 
• Grocery shopping 
• Personal care appointments 
  Medical appointments 
  Salon appointments 
• Village social and cultural events 
• Errands (bank, pharmacy, stores) 
 

Social and Educational Events 
• Seminars and presentation on topics of interest to the members 
• Monthly coffees, luncheons and potlucks 
• Book clubs 
• Game days 
• Interest groups, such as theater groups 
• Field trips to shows, movies, museums 
• Holiday parties 
 

Health & Wellness Services  
• Fall Prevention and Home Safety  

o Home Safety assessments 
o Fall prevention information and education  
 

• Educational Seminars and Programs 
o Nutrition 
o Fall prevention 
o Health advocacy, cognitive health, etc.) 

 
• Personal Support Programs 

o “Check-ins” by Village volunteers & Village members 
o Doctor visit assistance 
o Mail/Banking/Bill Payment assistance 
o Walking/Companionship 
o In home support for cognitive decline  
o Specialized memory support groups and social events 
o Facilitated group discussions (life transitions, etc.) 
o Counseling/support programs (Senior Peer Counselors, RSVP, etc.) 
  

• Specialized Provider Referrals 
o Geriatric Care and Care Management 
o In-home Care 
o Counseling and Therapy 

 

 In-Home Assistance 
• Light lawn & garden care 
• Yard clean-up, gutter cleaning 
• Technology assistance – computers, phones, televisions, stereos, etc. 
• Assistance with minor household tasks (changing batteries, light bulbs, filters) 
• Assistance with pet care 
• Medications disposal  
• Removal of household hazardous waste, cleaning products for disposal 
• Disaster preparedness consultation and assistance 

 

Handyman Services 
• Carpentry—Shelf installation, door adjustments, light repairs  
• Electrical—Replace broken switches, fixtures, doorbells, security lighting, home alarms and smoke 

detectors 
• Plumbing – Light toilet and fixture repair 
• Miscellaneous—Replace furnace filters, hang pictures, etc. 







 

 

From the desk of  

Jack Hickey 

Member, Sequoia Healthcare District 
Board of Directors 

3/23/2017 

My comment in response to the below paragraph in the “Circulation Draft Municipal Service 
Review and Sphere Update for the Sequoia Healthcare District and the Peninsula Health Care 
District” follows. 

“During the evaluation of potential grantees, the District compares the 

percentage of District residents anticipated to be served against the percentage of 

the overall program budget for which funding has been requested. The District 

then requests additional information and conducts additional investigation 

depending on whether the District resident percentage is higher or lower than 

the funding request percentage.” 

 

On it’s face, this is a reimbursement for services which have been or will be provided to district residents 
whether the grant is made or not.  There is little marginal benefit accruing to district residents from 
many such grants.  Ravenswood  is an example where the marginal benefit is  16.2 cents in benefit 
to District residents for every District property tax dollar granted.  The district has no “board 
approved” policy on the subject, and has rejected my efforts to create one. 

The below e-mail, from CEO Lee Michelsen, is a clear example of the “fungibility” of these grants. 

 

From: lmichelson@sequoiahealthcaredistrict.com  

Sent: Tuesday, September 01, 2015 2:30 PM 

To: 'Arthur Faro'  

Cc: 'Jack Hickey, SHD Director' ; 'Mark Hudak'  

Subject: RE: Re: Ravenswood pie chart 

We fund a great number of programs that serve both residents and non –residents. Since 

our funding is geographically restrictive other funding that does not place the same 

limitations can then be used to provide services to non –residents. We have never had a 

problem with that and in fact always encourage them to raise other money to cover the 

non- District residents. We review spending to make sure that our funds do not exceed 

the amount that the organization spends on District residents. In the case of Ravenswood, 

they spend significantly more than $700,000 a year on District residents so we are 

comfortable that the money that they give them is used for our residents. To indicate that 

Ravenswood would be serving some of our residents anyway without our funding is a 

non –issue. Ravenswood like all other organizations have to piece together income from a 

great number of resources. Some are restricted like ours and others are non –restricted 

that can be used at will. Our funding allows Ravenswood to serve many more people than 

mailto:lmichelson@sequoiahealthcaredistrict.com
mailto:ajtr3@comcast.net
mailto:jhickey@sequoiahealthcaredistrict.com
mailto:MHUDAK@carr-mcclellan.com


 

 

they would be able to serve without our help including many more of our residents. Why 

after all these years that Mr. Hickey does not understand our basic funding principles is 

beyond me and certainly inconsistent with the thinking of all of the other Board 

members, our staff and our legal representative.  
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